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Present:

Draft Minutes of the 17th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission Stephen's Green Club, Dublin 2 5 September 2002, 10.30a.m.

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President), William Binchy, Olive Braiden, Martin Collins, Suzanne Egan, Michael Farrell, Nuala Kelly, lane Liddy, Clodach McGrory, Tom O'Higgins, Gerard Quinn, Mervyn Taylor, Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly, Sophie Magennis

Apologies:
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Robert Daly, Fionnuala Ni Aoláin
Presentation by Image Now on the Commission Logo

The design company "Image Now" presented three possible logos for the Commission. The Commission decided on the logo incorporating a laurel leaf motif.

It was also agreed that the name of the Commission should appear on the logo as set out in the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000, namely as the Human Rights Commission rather than the Irish Human Rights Commission. It was further agreed that Image Now should be asked to do an Irish language version of the logo, that the name of the Commission in the Irish language would be included on the Commission's stationery, and that some such wording as "Irish Human Rights Commission" or "Human Rights Commission of Ireland" would be used at international meetings etc. to distinguish the Commission from comparable bodies in other jurisdictions.

Minutes of the 16th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

The minutes were approved subject to the following amendments:

. Section 11 to read:

"The President absented himself for this item; and the discussion on it was chaired by Olive Braiden.
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11.1 The Commission welcomed Dr. Manning as the new President and looked forward to working with him. There was then discussion regarding the process of the appointment of the President to the Human Rights Commission and of the mode of communication between the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and the Commission on this matter."

Paragraph 4.5 to read: "Jane Liddy informed the meeting that she had agreed with Katherine Zappone that it was not necessary for her to become a member of the Committee in order for her concern that all complainants be treated equally to be taken into account."

Matters Arising from the Minutes

With reference to section 5, William Binchy said that he had been informed that a legal challenge to the constitutionality of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) (No 2) Act, 2002 will be brought by team of lawyers in early October. It was agreed that the Commission would contact the solicitor concerned to seek information concerning the planned legal action.

Report of the Chief Executive

The chief executive introduced her written report and commented on a few matters.

With reference to the recruitment of staff, it was agreed that the administrative positions might be offered to civil servants on the basis of secondment and, with respect to the other positions, that the interview board would take into account the capacity of applicants to act independently.

With reference to the acquisition of permanent premises, the chief executive informed the meeting that the Commission's solicitor was considering the draft lease, that there was likely to be a substantial VAT bill (in the region of €300,000) on the completion

of the lease, that the fitting out of the premises was likely to cost about €200,000, and that the annual rent would be in excess of €200,000.

With respect to financial and accounting matters, the chief executive informed the meeting that she had not received a reply from the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform to her request that control of the Commission's budget be devolved to her from 1 September, and that the office was following up this matter with the Department.

A resolution to alter the drawing instructions on the Commission's bank account (substituting the name of Maurice Manning for that of Donal Barrington) was approved.

Commissioners were reminded that they had agreed to meet with the Forum of People with Disabilities and Sinn Fein and to another meeting with the SDLP, and were informed that a request to meet with them had been received from the Free Legal Advice Centres.
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It was agreed that delegations of no less than five representatives of the Commission would meet with these groups. The President said that he would welcome indications from Commissioners as to their willingness to serve on the delegations and would, as necessary, contact and invite Commissioners to serve thereon. It was envisaged that written notes of such meetings would be kept and filed in the office, and that oral reports would be presented to the plenary.

Reports from Committees: (i) Advisory Group on Research on the Treatment


of Elderly Persons in Nursing Homes

The Advisory Group met with the consultant, Ita Mangan, on 2 September 2002 to consider her draft report, and will meet again on 4 October to continue consideration of the draft report

Reports from Conferences:

(i) Meeting of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities,

New York, 29 July-9 August 2002

Gerard Quinn reported on his participation at the meeting of the Ad Hoc Committee of the Third Committee of the UN General Assembly, established to consider proposals for a draft Convention. He attended as a member of the official State delegation, as accreditation was limited to States and NGOs. The matter of accreditation of national human rights institutions to future meetings was satisfactorily resolved during the session.

Gerard Quinn's participation included presenting his study on disability, commissioned by the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, and participating at EU co-ordination meetings.

He recommended that the Commission should:

· undertake 2-3 "listening exercises" on the topic nationwide together with the National Disability Authority;

· consider hosting a global summit of national human rights institutions on the subject, as proposed by the Human Rights Commission of India, or assist the Indian HRC in preparations for a summit;

· continue to participate in future sessions of the Ad Hoc Committee.

It was agreed that this item would be placed on the agenda of the next meeting and that Gerard Quinn would prepare a paper as a basis for discussion elaborating upon his recommendations and taking into account the Lynott criteria.
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Meeting with the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform

The President informed the meeting that he had contacted the Minister requesting that a meeting with him be held shortly. It was decided that the Commission's delegation would comprise the President, Michael Farrell, Mervyn Taylor, Katherine Zappone, and the chief executive and that Olive Braiden would be an alternate, and that there would be a preparatory meeting of the delegation.

It was also agreed that the relationship between the Minister and his Department on the one hand and the Commission on the other and the question of review by the Commission of proposed legislation at the pre-Bill stage would be among the matters raised with the Minister.

It was noted that it would be desirable to publish the Commission's paper on a Garda complaints mechanism after the meeting has taken place. However, it was agreed that, in the event of any delay in convening the meeting, publication would go ahead.

Casework Criteria

The chief executive introduced the document "Casework: Criteria for Dealing with Requests under Sections 9 and 10 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000" and indicated that she had agreed with lane Liddy all but the second paragraph of the document which was in square brackets, namely the sentence "Requests will in principle be considered in the order in which they are received".

Jane Liddy did not press for the inclusion of the sentence in the document. The words "in principle" were to indicate that certain exceptions were inevitable, e.g. emergencies such as suicidal cases and clusters of cases raising similar issues. She said she would be satisfied if the Casework Committee, when established, were to consider it and put forward its own proposal for adoption by the plenary or if the plenary were to consider the matter when establishing the Casework Committee and this was agreed.

The chief executive also said that the document had been drafted in the expectation that it would be made available to persons seeking to make a request under sections 9 and 10 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000.

Various amendments to the document were suggested and the following were agreed:

· that the word "individual" should be inserted before the word "requests" in the title of the document and before the word "enquiries" in the first sub-heading;

· that a reference to the power of the Commission to hold enquiries of its own volition should be included in the third paragraph;

· that the text should distinguish more clearly between criteria which the

Commission is obliged by the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000 to apply and criteria in respect of which it enjoys discretion; and

· that observations on the text should be transmitted in writing to the chief executive, and that the revised text would then be considered by the Commission.
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Research Committee

The chief executive introduced the proposal for the establishment of a Research Committee and explained the relationship she envisaged between the Advisory Groups, the Committee and plenary meetings of the Commission.

It was agreed to establish a Research Committee comprising Fionnuala Ni Aolain, William Binchy (subject to his agreement), Olive Braiden, Maurice Manning and Katherine Zappone (convenor), and that the terms of reference of the Committee would be:

"To develop, subject to direction by the Commission, the Commission's policy and strategy with respect to research and to oversee and co-ordinate the Commission's research activities."

Advisory Group on Research concerning Children with Disabilities

Clodach McGrory reported that clarifications are being sought concerning a tender proposal submitted further to the publication of the Commission's invitation to tender. Should clarification be received, the contract would be granted to the tenderer concerned. It was noted that the deadline for completion of the project was the end of December 2002.

An Advisory Group on Research concerning Children with Disabilities was established with the following members: Clodach McGrory (convenor), Maurice Manning, Gerard Quinn, and Katherine Zappone; and the Group was given the authority to appoint to the Group two other persons not members of the Commission but with special knowledge of the subject of the research.

National Action Plan Against Racism (NAP AR)

Michael Farrell presented the draft submission on NAP AR.

The chief executive informed the meeting that the deadline for submission by the Commission of its comments on NAP AR had been extended to 28 September 2002.

Katherine Zappone said that she would draft for inclusion in the submission something on gender issues, and Martin Collins is to do likewise in respect of Travellers and Gerard Quinn in respect of disability and education.

It was agreed that comments should be forwarded to Michael Farrell within the next week, and that a revised text will be submitted to the President for approval and forwarding to the Steering Group.
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Committee on the Rights of the Child

A draft letter from the President to the Committee on the Rights of the Child (concerning the Draft General Comment of the Committee on the Role of Independent National Human Rights Institutions in the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of the Child) was approved subject to minor editing and to verification by the chief executive that the last sentence of paragraph 2 of the draft letter is consistent with the Commission's prior representations to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

Offences against the State Acts

Discussion of the Report of the Committee to Review the Offences against the State Acts 1939 - 1998 and Related Matters was deferred to the next meeting of the Commission.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

It was agreed that, in addition to regular items, the following matters would be included on the agenda of the next meeting, and that the Report on the Offences Against the State Acts would be taken first:

· Report of the Committee to Review the Offences Against the State Acts,

1939-1998 and Related Matters; 
· Delegations and representations from NGOs and other bodies; 
· Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities. 
· Involvement of the Commission in the pre-Bill stage of legislation; .

· Provision of health services for children with disabilities.

The meeting ended at approximately 2.50 p.m.
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